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NORTH AMERICAN ENERGY STANDARDS BOARD ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETING NOTES
Renaissance Washington Hotel – Washington, DC
February 16, 2008 – 4:00 PM to 6:00 PM Eastern

1.  
Welcome
Mr. Ellsworth opened the meeting and welcomed the Advisory Council members and observers.  Mr. Boswell read the antitrust guidelines.  The attendees introduced themselves.  The meeting materials for this meeting were provided to the attendees and can be found on the NAESB website – including the background materials
, summary of projects
 and the presentation
.  The Advisory Council recognized the letter from the chairman.  The agenda
 as posted was adopted through a motion by Mr. Freitas and a second from Commissioner Keating.
2.
Coordination with Government Agencies
2007 FERC Filings:  NAESB made several filings with the FERC in 2007 – most notable were the status reports on progress made and plans for standards development for FERC Order No. 890
, Version 1.8 filings of wholesale gas standards
 (many of which had been filed separately as the work was completed), and most recently version 1.0 filing of wholesale electric standards
. 
Department Of Energy, Sandia National Laboratories:  NAESB worked closely with the Department of Energy and Sandia National Laboratories to aid Sandia in its surety assessment of the NAESB standards in 2006.  On October 23, 2006 the Department of Energy released the Sandia Surety Assessment Report to NAESB
 for analysis and response.  Each quadrant has action items to undertake to address issues raised by Sandia.  The wholesale electric quadrant completed its work in mid-2007 and the retail quadrants and wholesale gas quadrants have completed the subcommittee work including a comment period ending January 14, 2008.  The retail and wholesale gas quadrants will consider the comments and the recommended standards changes at upcoming Executive Committee meetings.  Once the outstanding items have completed the voting process, a report will be provided to the Department of Energy describing the actions we have taken and thanking them for the continued support of our standards.
3.
Coordination with Other Standards Organizations and Energy Groups
NARUC:  NAESB holds Monthly Update Calls at least every other month to brief state commissioners and commission staff on NAESB activities.  Ms. Barney, Ms. Westerfield, Mr. Gray and Mr. Pearce work with the NAESB office to create agendas for these calls.  
NERC:  NAESB continues to work with NERC to develop complementary business practice standards for the reliability requirements.  Most recently, NERC and NAESB filed complementary standards on December 21, 2007 for transmission loading relief.  We are both focused on the development of NAESB and NERC standards for Available Transfer Capability (ATC) to meet the requirements of Order No. 890.  Mr Boswell noted that as the two organizations have matured and begun to rely on the joint development process, the memorandum of understanding and the joint interface committee was dissolved.  A letter to this effect should be sent to the FERC shortly.  The MOU was dissolved on February 12, 2008.
Trade Associations:  NAESB meets with several industry organizations on an informal basis throughout the year to review annual plans ad discuss development efforts underway at NAESB that are relevant to their constituencies.  
4.
Update on Quadrant Activities
Ms. McQuade and others provided and update for the 2007 efforts and the plans for 2008:

· WEQ 2007 Highlights and Review of 2008 Annual Plan:  The 2007 and 2008 plans are very similar.  Work will continue on development of complementary business practices to support reliability standards development by NERC.  There was a strong focus on Order No. 890 in 2007, which will continue in 2008.  There is a separate but equally strong focus on demand side management and energy efficiency standards development that began in 2007 and will continue into 2008.  The work of the development of an eTariff electronic filing set of standards in nearing its conclusion and should be complete in first quarter 2008.
There was a general discussion on some of the Order no. 890 work and its relationship to the use of DUNS numbers administered by Dun and Bradstreet.  The difficulty of using DUNS numbers for identifying companies and the various roles they hold in administration of the power grid was highlighted.

· RGQ and REQ 2007 Highlights and Review of Joint 2008 Annual Plan:  The retail quadrants continue to focus on both activities to support customer choice programs and now demand side management and energy efficiency.  For customer choice efforts, there is a strong push to complete the registration agent model to support the programs in Texas, and the business practices to support customer enrollment, drops and account information change were all completed in 2007.  Business practices to support customer inquires will start later in 2008.  The technical standards to support electronic transactions for customer enrollment, drops and account information change are expected to complete in mid-2008.  
· WGQ 2007 Highlights and Review of 2008 Annual Plan:  The wholesale gas quadrant has had three primary areas of development in 2007 – the standards to support eTariff electric filings of tariffs, gas contracts and the standards to support Order No. 698 – gas-electric interdependency.  The brunt of the contracts work concluded in 2007 and the ISDA annex should complete in early 2008.  The eTariff work should conclude in the first quarter 2008 and work is proceeding on Order No. 698, which will continue to be a focus in 2008.  While development of additional gas quality standards are not the annual plan for 2008, it is likely that a task for such will be added at the next NAESB Board meeting, based on recent FERC filings.  

In the discussion on the task for developing standards for pipeline damage reporting, Commissioner Keating added that he is part of a related effort with the Department of Transportation, the Department of Homeland Security and the Department of Energy.  As this work begins, Ms. McQuade noted that she would discuss the effort with Commissioner Keating to ensure that the needed coordination would take place. 
There was a general review of the process by which the annual plans are created and modified, with details provided by various Board officers and NAESB General Counsel Bill Boswell.  Mr. DeBoissiere noted that the communication of our efforts is enhanced when we highlight efforts as given above – in “here are the primary efforts of focus for each quadrant” type style.  In doing so, the scope and breadth of our work is not lost in the details.  Ms. Hollis added that it may be helpful if NAESB provided some background on its process and activities, as whenever there are elections, there is a possible transition at state commission level – thus making an overview appropriate.  
For other avenues of increasing awareness of NAESB and its process, it was noted that (1) we could have a monthly update call dedicated to our process; (2) we could add the process overview provided in each FERC filing made, as part of the advisory council materials (see attached); (3) we could have an abbreviated description with a link added in the NARUC newsletter; and (4) w could develop a glossary of the common acronyms used in NAESB activities.  On the overviews, it was noted that in focusing on retail activities of particular interest to state commissions, we should highlight probable courses of action given the possibility of retail quadrants restructuring.
5.
Discussion on Specific Activities
There is a summary provided in the materials under Tab 5, which highlights each project and provides links to more detailed documents. Ms. McQuade and others provided the following updates regarding various projects.  

· Order No. 698 (WGQ):  For Gas-Electric Interdependency (WGQ) efforts, the FERC issued FERC Order No. 698, which adopted the gas-electric communication standards and highlighted areas for possible standards development:  price indexing, redirects and changes to intraday nomination schedules.  A proposal for redirects has been approved by the subcommittee and several proposals for price indexing have been reviewed, resulting in the drafting of several standards with others still under consideration. The intraday timelines effort is proceeding more slowly, with proposals under consideration.  The next meeting is scheduled for February 26-27 in Newark to address intraday nomination issues.

There is considerable support to move forward with intraday nomination periods modifications to support power generation as is evident in the number of comments received.  The Kansas Corporation Commission letter and NAESB response (provided in the background materials under tab 6) were reviewed.  As the development of an additional intraday nomination period is contentious, and the KCC noted that it anticipates a segment block by pipelines, the process was highlighted and it was noted that assuming a segment block is presupposing the outcome.  With the numerous letters of support regarding an additional intraday nomination period addition, the standards developers will take into account the very visible indications of industry direction and approach standards development with that in mind. The Board is also monitoring closely any activity that may result in single segment blocks, and has set up a group to review the time impact on the standards development process to determine if steps can be taken to make the process more efficient.

· Order 890 and OATT Reform (WEQ): NAESB WEQ Subcommittees are working diligently to meet FERC deadlines.  NAESB is to file ATC related standards no later than August 7, 2008.  The ATC/TTC recommendations related to load forecasts and peak loads and ATC/TTC narratives, neither of which require joint development, have initial drafts, and it is expected that that narratives recommendation will be out of committee in mid February followed on February 22 by the load forecasts.  These business practices should then be distributed for formal comment with comments returned by March 21, and EC vote in late March /early April.  NAESB is pursing an aggressive schedule with other development tasks – both for ATC/TTC – where joint development with NERC is moving forward, and for electronic scheduling related tasks that have been categorized into seven groups, in varying states of completion.  We have taken steps via our last Executive Committee meeting to prioritize this work to ensure the deadlines are met.  
· eTariff (WEQ and WGQ):  The initial meeting for this project was held on February 1, 2007 at the FERC, opened by Chairman Kelliher.  Proposals from INGAA, EEI, AOPL and Texas Intrastate Association were given, along with a review by FERC staff of requirements to be met for an e-Tariff program.  Since that initial meeting, we have held 25 days of meetings throughout the year, including meetings to address technical issues for XML schemas and telecommunication protocols.  The eTariff recommendation for standards and implementation guide is currently out for industry comment and the WGQ EC and WEQ EC should consider comments filed (due date is February 27) and vote out the recommendations at a meeting scheduled for February 29 in Houston.  The standards include five definitions, two business practice standards, and a technical implementation guide – all of which are considered NAESB standards.  The implementation guide includes instructions on how to submit electronically an eTariff XML filing package for a new, or modified existing or withdrawn/cancelled tariff, rate schedule or service agreement.  The filing will support a sheet based, section-based or whole document format. Once adopted by the two ECs, the standards will be filed with the FERC as they are processed through membership ratification.  While the oil pipelines are not part of NAESB, their trade association participated in the development of these standards and they have indicated a level of support for NAESB going forward.  Ms. Davis was recognized for her significant contributions to preparing the work products, and Mr. Sappenfield and Ms. Daly were recognized for the leadership of this important project.  FERC staff participation was instrumental in bringing the recommendation to this point in the process.
· DSM-EE Activities (Retail and WEQ):  The scope of the first phase of standards development is measurement and verification standards as related to demand response programs.  Work is underway on identifying the M&V aspects of various DR programs administered in the wholesale market and in the retail market.  A preamble and glossary are also being developed.  The next meeting is March 28 in Houston, where the work done to date on the matrices, glossary and preamble will be reviewed.  The wholesale matrix should near completion and be presented at the March 28 meeting.  We anticipate a first phase of standards development to complete in 3rd and 4th quarters of 2008.

We noted the communications with both the gas and electricity committees of NARUC, and the resulting decisions to focus initially on demand response.  Indeed for the retail markets, the demand response standards may be further focused on particular regions.  There were questions on why we were not pursuing national energy efficiency portfolio standards, renewable portfolio standards and cap and trade programs more aggressively – as all three of these projects will be featured prominently in hill activities and in the attention of the industry.  Based on the communications with the two NARUC committees, it was determined to proceed as we have outlined, although the three projects noted are all on the 2008 plans and can be accelerated if the board or membership are vocal that we should take such a route. 

· Gas Quality (WGQ):  The WGQ Executive Committee has acted on Request No. R06008 - gas quality standard changes to provide reporting of additional information on a more frequent basis and in formats that permitted analysis.  Two standards failed via a segment block.   The single segment failed standards addressed provisions for Wobbe Numbers or other alternative methods for interchangeability, and downloading of data in single files for the past 3 months.  The ratification of the three standards was completed in late 2007.  On November 15, the FERC requested that NAESB undertake additional changes to the gas quality standards, which will be addressed by the Board and EC at its upcoming meetings with an addition to the NAESB WGQ 2008 Annual Plan. The FERC asked NAESB to develop a uniform set of standards regarding the posting of rapidly changing gas quality information.  Members discussed the expectations that additional gas quality standards will become more of a focal point for NAESB as LNG becomes more of the mix in gas supply.
· Gas Contracts (WGQ):  The NAESB Wholesale Gas Interpretations Subcommittee has prepared an interpretation regarding the use of the NAESB base contract as a forward contract or swap agreement.  The interpretation is out for formal comment and after WGQ EC vote and member ratification, will be part of the standards for version 1.9 of the WGQ standards.  Comments are expected by March 8, followed by Executive Committee action and member ratification.  The interpretation, for which there were no dissenting votes, is being cited in several amicus briefs in front of the U.S. Court of Appeals for the 4th Circuit regarding a decision of the U.S. Bankruptcy Court in the applicability of safe harbors in Hutson v. Smithfield Packing Co. (In re National Gas Distributors, LLC).  
It was noted that NAESB addresses a broad array of subject matters for standards development – from business practices to the highly technical standards governing transfer of data between companies to effect electronic transactions, from standards that support retail gas and electric markets to those that support wholesale gas and electric markets, and covering such diverse subjects as contracts, the means for electronic filing of tariffs, gas quality, energy efficiency, electric market transparency and gas-electric coordination.  This level of work could not be undertaken without the commitment of the industry and its subject matter experts, their willingness to take lead positions and develop voluntary standards.  It would also not take place without the support and guidance given by industry executives, trade associations and government agencies – a broad partnership.
6.
Resources
At yearend 2007, NAESB had 336 members, a net gain of 20 members from the beginning of the year.  Throughout 2007, 35 new members joined and 15 members resigned.  The Resources Committee deserves much of the thanks for such an increase in membership.  The independent grid operator segment creation contributed to the increase, as did the focus on FERC Order No. 890 standards development as much of the increase was seen in the wholesale electric quadrant.  The full membership report can be found in Tab 12 of the background materials.  We hope to see additional gains in membership in the wholesale electric quadrant due to the activities underway.  There may also be changes in the retail quadrants depending on the restructuring that may take place. 
7.
New Business
Mr. Boswell acted as chair of the meeting for the nomination of 2008-2009 chairman for the Advisory Council.  Mr. Ellsworth was nominated to serve as the chair of the Advisory Council for 2008-2009.  The motion passed unanimously.  Mr. Ellsworth was welcomed as the new officer and thanked for his many years of service to NAESB and GISB.
8.
Adjourn
The meeting adjourned at 6:10 PM Eastern by consensus.
9.
Attendance

	Advisory Council Members in Attendance

	
	Bruce Ellsworth, Chair
	New York State Reliability Council

	
	Vicky Bailey
	BHMM Energy Services, LLC

	
	Diane Barney
	New York State Department of Public Service

	
	Alex DeBoissiere
	United Illuminating Company

	
	Christopher Freitas
	Department of Energy

	
	Robert Gee
	The Gee Strategies Group

	
	Bob Gray
	Arizona Corporation Commission

	
	Sheila Hollis
	Duane Morris

	
	W. Robert Keating
	Massachusetts Department of Public Utilities

	
	Barbara Mariner-Volpe
	US Department of Energy, Energy Information Agency

	
	Joelle Ogg
	Brunenkant & Cross, LLP

	
	Thom Pearce
	Ohio Public Utilities Commission

	
	Bob Rowe
	Balhoff & Rowe, LLC

	
	Branko Terzic
	Deloitte Services

	Board Members in Attendance

	
	Bill Bourbonnais
	Wisconsin Public Service Resources, NAESB Board Officer

	
	Leonard Haynes
	Southern Company, NAESB Board Officer

	
	Jim Templeton
	Comprehensive Energy Services, NAESB Board Officer

	
	Marty Patterson
	Foothills Energy Ventures LLC, NAESB Board Member

	Guests in Attendance 

	
	Kathryn Burch
	Spectra Energy Transmission

	
	Jerry Curry
	National Council of Minorities in Energy

	
	Dale Davis
	Williams Gas Pipeline

	
	Bill Lohrman
	FERC

	
	Ripley Newcomb
	Dominion

	
	Abe Raher
	Energy Evaluation Organization

	
	Andy Rodriquez
	NERC

	
	Marvin Rosenberg
	Independent

	
	Julia Souder
	NERC

	NAESB Staff in Attendance 

	
	Rae McQuade
	NAESB President

	
	Bill Boswell
	NAESB General Counsel

	
	Jonathan Booe
	NAESB Counsel

	
	Cory Galik
	NAESB Counsel

	
	Veronica Thomason
	NAESB Staff


�   The background materials can be downloaded (� HYPERLINK "http://www.naesb.org/pdf3/advisory021608book.pdf" ��http://www.naesb.org/pdf3/advisory021608book.pdf�) from the NAESB web site.


�   The summary of projects can be downloaded (� HYPERLINK "http://www.naesb.org/pdf3/advisory021608special_projects.doc" ��http://www.naesb.org/pdf3/advisory021608special_projects.doc�) from the NAESB web site.


�   The presentation can be downloaded (� HYPERLINK "http://www.naesb.org/pdf3/advisory021608presentation.pdf" ��http://www.naesb.org/pdf3/advisory021608presentation.pdf�) from the NAESB web site.


�   The agenda can be downloaded (� HYPERLINK "http://www.naesb.org/pdf3/advisory021608a.doc" ��http://www.naesb.org/pdf3/advisory021608a.doc�) from the NAESB web site.


�   The plan for FERC Order No. 890 NAESB standards efforts can be downloaded (� HYPERLINK "http://www.naesb.org/doc_view2.asp?doc=ferc061307.pdf" ��http://www.naesb.org/doc_view2.asp?doc=ferc061307.pdf�) from the NAESB web site.


�   The WGQ Version 1.8 filing can be downloaded (� HYPERLINK "http://www.naesb.org/doc_view2.asp?doc=ferc091407.pdf" ��http://www.naesb.org/doc_view2.asp?doc=ferc091407.pdf�) from the NAESB web site.


�   The WEQ Version 1 filing can be downloaded (� HYPERLINK "http://www.naesb.org/doc_view2.asp?doc=ferc122107.pdf" ��http://www.naesb.org/doc_view2.asp?doc=ferc122107.pdf�) from the NAESB web site.


�   The Sandia Surety Assessment Report can be downloaded (� HYPERLINK "http://www.naesb.org/doc_view2.asp?doc=doe_final_report_2006.pdf" ��http://www.naesb.org/doc_view2.asp?doc=doe_final_report_2006.pdf�) from the NAESB web site.
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